Brighton & Hove Allotments Strategy

Steering Group Meeting

10.00 am Tuesday, 1st October 2013

Brighton Town Hall
Present:
Allan Brown – Secretary, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Mark Carroll – Publicity Officer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
Anne Glow - Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
Barbara Hardcastle – Public Health Specialist, Brighton & Hove City Council

Russ Howarth – Roedale Allotment Gardens Society
Alan Phillips – Chairman, Brighton & Hove Organic Gardening Group
Graeme Rolf – Operations Manager, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Joining the meeting at 10-45

Vic Borrill – Director, Brighton & Hove Food Partnership and
Emily O’Brien  - Brighton & Hove Food Partnership 
Apologies:

David Cooper – Allotment Officer, Brighton & Hove City Council
Emily Gardiner – Treasurer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Gillian Marston – Head of City Infrastructure, Brighton & Hove City Council

Robert Walker – Head of Operations, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council
1. Welcome & Introductions: 
In the absence of any senior council officer, Alan Phillips was invited to chair the meeting.
2. Apologies for Absence:    
See above.
     It was noted that Simon Powell had resigned from the Strategy group due to other pressures on his time. He was thanked for the contribution he had made as a volunteer.

3. Minutes of last meeting : 
DC to ask City Parks admin to produce more precise concession statistics. GR to chase this up with DC.

Minutes approved.

4. Matters Arising:   
 (Dialogue on self- management with RAGS)
RH gave a brief synopsis of the meeting. The meeting was open ended, but the overarching conclusion was that it should improve the service, save the service money and not disrupt the current service. RAGS said they would need to consult its members and the constitution would need to ammended. This may call for a special general meeting. RAGS would require a set time period of 1 – 5 years to ascertain whether it has worked out as was hoped. 
AP gave a brief summary of the BHAF’s commitment to strengthening and nurturing Allotment Associations as it is our view that a lot of the issues that have come up during the Strategy process, will be best dealt with by Allotment Associations. This is not a quick solution, but over time a degree of self-management in certain areas could emerge.

AP spoke of a recent meeting with the Moulscoomb Estate Allotment Society which is one of five Allotment Associations in the city. 
5. Reports of Working Groups: 
Research and Resources:
The group met last week and spent some time looking at the initial Survey Monkey data. Formal minutes are yet to be written back, but in general AP expressed the opinion that the response to the Survey was excellent and there seems to be a fair spread amongst the various demographics.
The one demographic that was under represented was those who’ve had an allotment for over 5 years. Hard copies of the survey were printed out to be manually handed out to people who fit this demographic.
Land:
Work in progress – hoping to have a report to formally submit early next week.
Governance:
RH – still no job description for Allotment Officer and Maintenance Operatives, neither has there been any refusal by BHCC about sharing this information. AP asked GR if there was any reason for this information not being forthcoming. GR confirmed that he saw no reason why this information couldn’t be shared. RH explained that without this information we have no means to ascertain the reality of taking over certain tasks that are currently undertaken by the council/ maintenance operatives.
AP explained that this would have a bearing on Allotment Associations undertaking a more active role in site inspections etc.

MC said that he was very impressed with the hard work the maintenance operatives carry out as a course of their activities. AB asked whether the Maintenance Operatives could be consulted as part of the Strategy process. GR to liaise with Maintenance Operatives.
6. Review of Allotmenteer survey and timetables.                                                                     

VB and EO’B arrived at 10.45. 
VB said that the sites that had not received their gate posters, have had the deadline extended. (MC to contact everyone for one final reminder to fill in the survey.) The response to the survey has been very positive. 

The group then worked through the survey, question by question.

Questions 10 & 11, this will be broken down by plot size. (This will probably be done at the outset as plot size has a bearing on many of the subsequent results.) 
VB said it would be interesting to look into the difference between the soil quality at different sites and how this impacts on the results of the survey.
RH we need to tidy up the process of how plots are left. Are they strimmed & rotavated, do plot holders have to take them ‘as is’ etc. EO’B asked whether her experience of getting an allotment 13 years ago is relevant to getting a plot currently?

Questions 30 – 32, BH said it would be interesting to look at the results by postcode. 

AP said that under the NHS website, the cost of mental health conditions costs 105 billion (£2000 per person) to the country. The figures from the survey clearly indicate the mental health benefits allotmenteers get from working an allotment. (See BH’s reports/ docs on Dutch Study of mental/ physical health etc.) 

RH – how do we get these results into the Council’s policy of promoting health and well-being. VC expressed these results should be a lobbying tool to be taken to councillors. Possible funding for the allotments from the NHS?
Question 35 – RH suggested we send these results to the various Associations, to give them an indicator of how ‘friendly’ their sites are. AP – feels we need to be sensitive to the anonymity of data shared etc.
Question 37 – Check with DC to clarify how many notices have been served over the last three years. MC thought the results were at odds with the amount of notices served in the previous year. GR to follow this up with DC.
Question 43 – this needs to be fed to the BHAF Liaison Group. 
Question 60 appears to demonstrate that the demographic is skewed towards the higher income bracket (ie over £45,000 ) EO’B noted that the question was asked by household income and that previous answers indicate that many plot holders share their allotments with their partner. EO’B also made the point that nearly 50% of responders are under the household income bracket of £35,000.
AP thanked the Food Partnership for their work on the survey and the Council for providing funds to carry out the survey.

7.  Waiting list Survey.  
Following this discussion the revised Waiting List Survey will be passed on to DC who will email it out to everyone on the waiting list. Any emails that bounce back or if there are no responses from that email address, a hard copy will be sent out in the email. 
There was some discussion on Question 9, 
Compact bed – at least 2 hours a week
Half Plot – at least 5 hours a week

Full Plot – at least 8 hours a week

Community Plot – at least 2 hours a week (as you choose)

GR suggested we move this question up the waiting list. Number of hours spent could be in bold, to emphasise the amount of time that is needed. This would serve to put off people who are borderline about taking on the 

Clarification on reasons why people reaching the top of the waiting list choose not to take a plot. What are these reasons? Could these be clarified in the rules? (On a long waiting list, you cannot be certain what demands there are on your time when you get to the top of the waiting list.
Question 17 – RH mentoring system. VB felt that people would like training but when they actually get a plot it’s almost too late to do training. Lots more could be done to encourage new plot-holders, open days , mentoring days, co-working etc.

RH questions 8 & 9 become 3 and 4 and renumber accordingly. Cut question 18.

8. Time table for Outstanding work on the strategy, including drafting and consultation event ( Hosted by Council? Wednesday 13 November). 


See appendix.

MC expressed concern about the nature of the council email out. The emails appear to be received in plain text and may well end up in spam. Clarify procedure with GR/ DC.





                        
.                                 
9.  Any Other Business
10. Date of Next Meeting. 

10am Tuesday 5 November, Brighton Town Hall

    
Close of Meeting:   13-00
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